Center for American Progress

# The Case for Federal Funding for School Infrastructure

By Laura Jimenez February 12, 2019

America's infrastructure is falling apart. The American Society of Civil Engineers (ASCE) recently estimated that it would take a \$4.5 trillion investment to upgrade the country's roads; buildings; transportation, water, and energy systems; and other essential underpinnings. The ASCE has graded the country's infrastructure as an overall D+.<sup>1</sup> Infrastructure is the backbone of the U.S. economy, and the lack of investment in transportation infrastructure alone will cost the country \$340 billion in lost business revenues from 2017 to 2023.<sup>2</sup> While most infrastructure discussions consider transportation, energy, and more, they too often ignore K-12 public schools, which welcome more than 50 million children and adults every day. K-12 public schools represent the nation's second-largest infrastructure sector.<sup>3</sup>

Considering the size of the K-12 sector, its exclusion from larger infrastructure analyses, including the aforementioned ASCE report and President Donald Trump's \$200 billion infrastructure proposal, is puzzling.<sup>4</sup> Schools are economic drivers, as well-prepared students will earn \$1 million more over their lifetimes than their less educated peers.<sup>5</sup> The condition of school buildings provides a crucial foundation for classroom learning that affects students and the American economy.

### America's crumbling schools

The state of the nation's K-12 public schools is well-documented. For example, a 2016 report on the condition of school facilities that are funded and operated by the federal Bureau of Indian Education (BIE) shows that 5 of the 13 schools visited for the report are in condemned buildings, meaning that the extent of their disrepair is so great that they cannot be occupied.<sup>6</sup> Schools in Baltimore and Detroit have made headlines for their dilapidated conditions—from having no heat in the winter to being plagued with roaches, rats, and mold.<sup>7</sup> Puerto Rico's schools will likely take years to recover from recent hurricane devastation before being habitable.<sup>8</sup> A 2013 survey confirms data originally collected in 1996: that about half of America's public school buildings are in similar states of disrepair and insufferable condition.<sup>9</sup> As there has been little federal investment in school infrastructure since then, these conditions are likely worse today.<sup>10</sup>

.....

The state of the schools in the BIE, Baltimore, Detroit, and Puerto Rico—as well as many other towns and cities across the country—make clear that any infrastructure bill must include funding to fix America's school buildings. Importantly, school infrastructure investment should not just address the extreme cases. Plenty of schools that are not yet crumbling must be repaired and upgraded so that they are not only modern and efficient but also equipped to meet students' broader needs.

## A federal fix for schools

Fortunately, in the current Congress there appears to be a renewed appetite to seriously tackle America's infrastructure challenges. Immediately after the 2018 midterm elections, current House Speaker Nancy Pelosi (D-CA) announced that infrastructure would be one of the House's top priorities moving forward. More recently, Rep. Bobby Scott (D-VA), chair of the House Education and Labor Committee, made a significant effort to move forward the Rebuild America's Schools Act, which would invest \$100 billion in school infrastructure.<sup>11</sup>

As Congress gears up to potentially take on the major issue of infrastructure investment, it is imperative that any infrastructure package include funding to repair and modernize public school buildings. In particular, Congress and the administration should address the following priorities.

#### Fix all crumbling and unsafe schools

Congress should dedicate most school infrastructure funds to address all schools in poor condition. This funding would address critical building systems that affect basic building operations, such as roofing, insulation, and plumbing, as well as heating, ventilation, and air conditioning.

This priority alone will cost a significant amount of money: Reports estimate that bringing all U.S. schools into good overall condition will cost approximately \$200 billion.<sup>12</sup> Just fixing the public schools in Detroit that are deemed in urgent need of repair, for example, would cost at least \$223 million; it would cost up to \$500 million to bring all Detroit public schools to a state of good repair.<sup>13</sup> In Baltimore, it could cost up to \$2.8 billion to address the city's backlog of school maintenance issues.<sup>14</sup>

Congress should allocate a portion of infrastructure funds for states to conduct an audit of school districts that lack official estimates of the cost to address deferred maintenance issues. This audit would also provide cost estimates for new construction in cases where school building conditions are so dire that they are beyond the scope of repair.

#### Modernize schools to meet the needs of the 21st century

"Modernizing schools" refers to fully renovating systems, building interior finishes, and updating technology.<sup>15</sup> While all students deserve schools that are modernized and capable of supporting the latest in education programming, elevating all schools to this state will take time and continued funding from the federal government.

Importantly, modernizing schools would improve quality of life for students and teachers.<sup>16</sup> Examples of these projects include bringing broadband to all schools; providing functioning computers to every classroom; and ensuring that furniture, fixtures, and school spaces facilitate teaching and learning for students with various needs—including students with disabilities. In addition, these renovations must support students' health and well-being by providing adequate space for meals, health facilities, after-school care, and extracurricular programming.

As part of these funding provisions, Congress should mandate that states and districts identify how to spend modernization funds so that they are equitably distributed across school districts. For example, District of Columbia Public Schools (DCPS) provides information on its website about its own capital improvement plan, known as the DCPS School Modernization process.<sup>17</sup> This process uses four considerations, in descending order of importance: equity; student demand; neighborhood population; and building condition.<sup>18</sup> Equity in particular assesses the percentage of schools in the neighborhood that have been modernized, as well as the percentage of enrolled students who are at-risk, have disabilities, or are English language learners.

Finally, modernization should also ensure that transportation pathways to and from schools are safe. The Safe Routes to Schools (SRTS) program, a \$180 million annual grant competition run by the U.S. Department of Transportation, currently supports this particular priority but is severely underfunded given the need.<sup>19</sup> Projects funded by SRTS dollars improve the ability of students to walk and ride bicycles to school, including by improving sidewalk conditions and traffic patterns, reducing vehicle speed, and establishing bicycle lanes. These are vital projects: Each year, about 6,000 pedestrians and bicyclists are killed by traffic-related accidents.<sup>20</sup> While these data do not disaggregate the fatalities for students in particular, other data show that about 300 of the pedestrians and bicyclists killed every year are students, while another 15,000 of those injured are students.<sup>21</sup>

#### Make schools environmentally sustainable

Modernizing schools should also include making them green so that their energy consumption and carbon footprints are reduced, as well as improving the health of building occupants.

The U.S. Department of Education, through its Green Ribbon Schools award program, defines a "green school" as one that meets three criteria: 1) it reduces environmental impacts such as waste, water, and energy consumption; 2) it improves health and wellness by promoting a healthy physical environment, including by improving air and water quality; and 3) it provides effective environmental and sustainability education.<sup>22</sup>

Moreover, evidence shows that alterations to make schools green also reduce operating costs. For example, Thurgood Marshall Elementary School in Philadelphia has a "superior" rating on Energy Star, which means that it performs better than 75 percent of other buildings on energy savings.<sup>23</sup> This rating amounts to 28 percent savings on energy costs when compared with school buildings nationwide.<sup>24</sup> Most of the school's efforts were specific to operations and maintenance; however, students pitched in as monitors to supervise the classroom's green practices, energy savings, and recycling.

# Provide professional development support to facilities managers and staff so that they can operate and maintain upgraded systems

Modern building systems are often technology-based, and their maintenance can require specific technical knowledge, training, and certification or licensure.<sup>25</sup> Facilities staff typically engage in general administration and building management—which often includes budgeting—and operations and maintenance, which addresses the daily and long-term care of the building and its systems. Staff also are responsible for energy, utility, and environmental stewardship—which includes electricity and plumbing—as well as planning, design, and construction of repairs or modernizations.<sup>26</sup>

To effectively serve in these capacities, school facilities staff need frequent and upto-date professional development. School infrastructure legislation should earmark a portion of funds to provide regular training and development for school facilities professionals to ensure that their knowledge and skills are a match for the systems they must maintain.

# Establish an ongoing role for the federal government to invest in school infrastructure

The federal government provides approximately 10 percent of all funding for K-12 education but nearly no money for school operations, even though public schools are the second-largest facilities sector.<sup>27</sup> While the federal government spent about \$170 billion on highways and \$110 billion on waterways in 2017, it generally only supports 0.2 percent of capital costs for schools, with states providing 18 percent of the share and local governments providing 82 percent.<sup>28</sup> Since most local school funding is driven by property taxes, the ability of a school district to pay for capital improvements and investments is directly tied to the wealth of its surrounding community. When some of the lowest-income communities in the country struggle the most with crumbling schools, it is clear that a federal role in school infrastructure is a matter of equity.

The federal government should also play a greater role in making sure that there is up-to-date information on the condition of K-12 school buildings, eliminating the need for expensive, ad hoc audits on this topic. Federal surveys of K-12 school infrastructure conditions first occurred in 1999 and were most recently updated in 2013.<sup>29</sup> These reports provide limited data on school staffs' perception of building conditions. As part of its research and information collection role, the U.S. Department of Education should regularly publish a report on school conditions that describes the current state of affairs and investments needed to ensure that all schools are in good condition.

## Conclusion

Just as transportation and energy infrastructure are holding the country back from economic growth that would benefit all Americans, the conditions of K-12 public schools are a drag on its ambition to once again be a leader in educational attainment worldwide. As leaders at the federal level debate how to best address the country's substantial infrastructure needs, it is imperative that improving and modernizing K-12 schools is part of any new infrastructure investment—and is an ongoing priority.

*Laura Jimenez is the director of standards and accountability for K-12 Education Policy at the Center for American Progress.* 

#### Endnotes

- American Society of Civil Engineers, "Failure to Act: Closing the Infrastructure Investment Gap for America's Economic Future" (Reston, VA: 2016), available at https://www.infrastructurereportcard.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/ ASCE-Failure-to-Act-2016-FINAL.pdf.
- 2 American Public Transportation Association, "The Economic Cost of Failing to Modernize Public Transportation" (Washington: 2018), available at https://www.apta.com/ resources/reportsandpublications/Documents/APTA-Economic-Cost-Failing-to-Modernize.pdf.
- 3 Lauren Camera, "Will Trump Help Rebuild America's Schools?", U.S. News and World Report, January 31, 2018, available at https://www.usnews.com/news/the-report/ articles/2018-01-31/infrastructure-spending-for-schools-ifhistory-repeats-itself-no.
- 4 The White House, "Building Up American Infrastructure and American Workers," March 29, 2018, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/ building-american-infrastructure-american-workers/.
- 5 Anthony P. Carnevale, Ban Cheah, and Andrew R. Hanson, "The Economic Values of College Majors" (Washington: Georgetown University Center on Education and the Workforce, 2015), available at https://1gyhoq479ufd3yna29x7ubjn-wpengine.netdna-ssl. com/wp-content/uploads/The-Economic-Value-of-College-Majors-Full-Report-web-FINAL.pdf.
- 6 Office of the Inspector General, "Condition of Indian School Facilities" (Washington: U.S. Department of the Interior, 2016), available at https://www.doioig.gov/sites/doioig. gov/files/FinalEval\_BIESchoolFacilitiesB\_093016.pdf.
- 7 John Bacon, "Outrage in Baltimore after kids huddle in freezing classrooms," USA Today, January 4, 2018, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/ nation/2018/01/04/outrage-baltimore-after-kidshuddle-freezing-classrooms/1004530001/; Emma Brown, "Rats, roaches, mold – poor conditions lead to teacher sickout, closure of most Detroit schools," *The Washington Post*, January 20, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/education/ wp/2016/01/20/rats-roaches-mold-poor-conditionsleads-to-teacher-sickout-closure-of-most-detroitschools/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.4529ee4cb2d8.
- 8 Merrit Kennedy and Lauren Migaki, "The Monumental Task of Reopening Puerto Rico's Schools," National Public Radio, October 12, 2017, available at https://www.npr. org/sections/ed/2017/10/12/556953509/puerto-rico-ssecretary-of-education-says-its-schools-are-connectingcommunities.
- 9 Debbie Alexander, Laurie Lewis, and John Ralph, "Condition of America's Public School Facilities: 2012–13" (Washington: National Center for Education Statistics, 2014), available at https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2014/2014022.pdf.
- 10 21st Century Schools Fund Inc., U.S. Green Building Council Inc., and National Council on School Facilities, "State of Our Schools: America's K-12 Facilities" (Washington: 2016), available at https://kapost-files-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/ published/S6f02c3d626415b792000008/2016-state-ofour-schools-report.pdf?kui=wo7vkgV0wW0LGSjxek0N5A.
- 11 Nicholas Fandos, "House Democrats' Agenda: Ethics, Infrastructure and Medical Legislation," *The New York Times*, November 7, 2018, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2018/11/07/us/politics/house-democratsnancy-pelosi.html; Sara Friedman, "House Democrats Introduce \$100B School Infrastructure Bill," *THE Journal*, January 31, 2019, available at https://thejournal.com/ articles/2019/01/31/house-democrats-introduce-100bschool-infrastructure-bill.aspx?m=1.
- 12 Alexander, Lewis, and Ralph, "Condition of America's Public School Facilities: 2012–13."
- 13 Lori Higgins, "Cost to fix Detroit school buildings: \$500 million," Detroit Free Press, June 22, 2018, available at https:// www.freep.com/story/news/education/2018/06/22/ detroit-school-building-conditions-cost/724970002/.

- 14 Edward Ericson Jr., "How Baltimore Students Got Left in the Cold," CityLab, January 27, 2018, available at https://www. citylab.com/equity/2018/01/how-baltimore-students-gotleft-in-the-cold/549866/.
- 15 Heather Jauregui, Katie Herber, and Emily Chmielewski, "Investing In Our Future, How School Modernization Impacts Indoor Environmental Quality and Occupants" (Washington: Perkins Eastman, 2018), available at http:// perkinseastman.com/white\_papers.
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 District of Columbia Public Schools, "DCPS School Modernizations," available at https://sites.google.com/a/dc.gov/ dcps-school-modernizations/home (last accessed February 2019).
- 18 District of Columbia Public Schools, "DC Public Schools Capital Improvement Plan Process" (Washington: 2017), available at https://sites.google.com/a/dc.gov/dcpsschool-modernizations/home.
- 19 U.S. Department of Transportation, "Safe Routes to School Programs," available at https://www.transportation.gov/ mission/health/Safe-Routes-to-School-Programs (last accessed February 2019); Safe Routes to School National Partnership, "History of Safe Routes to School," available at https://www.saferoutespartnership.org/safe-routesschool/101/history (last accessed February 2019).
- 20 National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, "Traffic Safety Facts: Research Note" (Washington: U.S. Department of Transportation, 2018), available at https://crashstats. nhtsa.dot.gov/Api/Public/ViewPublication/812603.
- 21 Safe Routes to School Guide, "The Decline of Walking and Bicycling," available at http://guide.saferoutesinfo.org/ introduction/the\_decline\_of\_walking\_and\_bicycling.cfm (last accessed February 2019).
- 22 U.S. Department of Education, "Green Ribbon Schools" (Washington: 2018), available at https://www2.ed.gov/ programs/green-ribbon-schools/highlights-2018.pdf.
- 23 Energy Star, "ENERGY STAR certification for your building," available at https://www.energystar.gov/buildings/facilityowners-and-managers/existing-buildings/earn-recognition/energy-star-certification (last accessed February 2019).
- 24 U.S. Green Building Council, "Thurgood Marshall Elementary School," available at https://www.usgbc.org/projects/ thurgood-marshall-elementary-school (last accessed February 2019).
- 25 National Center for Education Statistics, "Planning Guide for Maintaining School Facilities, Chapter 1," available at https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2003/maintenance/chapter1.asp (last accessed February 2019).
- 26 APPA: Leadership in Educational Facilities, "APPA Four Core Areas," available at https://www.appa.org/fourcore/index. cfm (last accessed February 2019).
- 27 American Society of Civil Engineers, "Failure to Act: Closing the Infrastructure Investment Gap for America's Economic Future."
- 28 Congressional Research Service, "Infrastructure Investment and the Federal Government" (Washington), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/IF10592.pdf (last accessed February 2019); Jake Varn and Sabrina Lee, "Will Congress Include Schools as Infrastructure?" (Washington: Bipartisan Policy Center, 2018), available at https://bipartisanpolicy. org/blog/will-congress-include-schools-as-infrastructure/.
- 29 Laurie Lewis and others, "Condition of America's Public School Facilities: 1999" (Washington: National Center for Education Statistics, 2000), available at https://nces. ed.gov/pubs2000/2000032.pdf; Alexander, Lewis, and Ralph, "Condition of America's Public School Facilities: 2012-13."